ANC 6A Transportation and Public Space Committee Meeting Minutes

Capitol Hill Towers (900 G Street NE)

January 22, 2006

I. Call meeting to order at 7:10 pm
A. Committee members present: Lance Brown, DeLania Hardy, Jennifer Flather, Sean Lovitt, Omar Mahmud (Chair), Victor McKoy, Bill Schultheiss, Marlon Smoker, Warner Sterling

B. Committee members absent: Aryeh Fishman, Diane Hoover, Claire Rodriguez

C. Also in attendance were Willard Poteat from Mount Moriah Baptist Church, ANC 6A Commissioners Gladys Mack, Stephanie Nixon and David Holmes, and ANC 6A Economic Development & Zoning Committee (ED&Z) Chair Drew Ronneberg
II. Committee and community members in attendance introduced themselves. 
III. Announcements

A. Mr. Mahmud announced that the Benning Road Corridor Land Development Plan’s first public meeting will be held Tuesday, February 6 from 6:30 to 8:30 pm at the Richard England Clubhouse (4103 Benning Road)

B. Mr. Mahmud announced that Jim Sebastian of DDOT will be at our committee’s February meeting to present DDOT’s plans for Union Station’s new bike facility.

IV. New Business

A. Request by Mount Moriah Baptist Church (1636 E. Capitol Street NE) to install sign on church property – presentation by architect James Burrell (matter carried over from the November and December meetings)
1. Mr. Poteat was on hand to inform the committee Mr. Burrell could not make the meeting.  He also informed the committee Mr. Burrell has all the information the committee requested at the November and December meetings, except for the specific type of sign to be used since the church has yet to pick a sign manufacturer.

2. Ms. Nixon informed the committee she has discussed the sign request with the church and would be willing to help facilitate the church’s request.

3. Mr. Poteat also informed the committee he has obtained signatures from neighbors who did not object to the church’s request.
4. Additional discussion ensued regarding the characteristics of the sign (size, amber/red color of the lettering).

5. Since church representatives failed to provide the information requested by the committee at the November meeting (and again at the December meeting), it was decided the matter would have to again be reconsidered at the February meeting.  Before it can make a recommendation as to whether the ANC should support the church’s sign application, the committee has asked the church to furnish it with additional information about the particular sign to be used (preferably, sales or marketing materials which explain the sign’s features) and a draft public space application.

6. Ms. Hardy suggested the committee not consider this issue again at the February meeting unless the church provides it the information requested before the meeting.  All committee members in attendance agreed.

B. Electronic sign at Peace Baptist Church (18th and Gales Pl NE)
1. Mr. Brown reported that the electronic sign at Peace Baptist Church may have required a variance that was never sought or approved.
2. Discussion ensued regarding whether the sign at Peace Baptist Church required a sign variance.  Ms. Mack informed the committee the church had sought a variance and presented its request before the ED&Z Committee.

3. Mr. Ronneberg informed the committee he was at the meeting Ms. Mack referred to and did not believe the church sought a variance for its electronic sign.

4. Mr. Mahmud indicated the committee needs to gain a clearer understanding of the facts and asked Ms. Mack to provide the committee with copies of the sign variance documentation she had with her.

5. Mr. Brown agreed to delve into the issue further on behalf of the committee.

C. Review of 2006 Goals and proposed 2007 Goals
1. Mr. Mahmud reviewed the committee’s 2006 goals and the committee’s progress during the prior year.  He then asked for input regarding committee goals for the upcoming year.

2. Mr. Lovitt indicated the goals seem very H Street heavy and that we should consider broadening our focus to the ANC as a whole.
3. Mr. Schultheiss indicated an interest in getting more involved in public space issues like the establishment of parks on under-utilized public property and transportation issues like promoting the use of car sharing in new developments.
4. Mr. McKoy informed the committee he learned H Street Community Development Corp. is the leaseholder for the AutoZone site.

5. Other suggestions included a focus on making ANC 6A a more “walkable/liveable” community and being proactive about solving the community’s coming parking problems along H Street.

6. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee he would take these suggestions and prepare a set of committee goals for 2007.  In addition, he will also create a list of specific committee tasks for the coming year and assign task leaders based on expressed interest.

D. Parking in public space
1. Possible public space violation at 800 E. Capitol Street NE
a. Mr. Holmes informed the committee the residents at this property are parking vehicles with out-of-state license plates on public space (off the street).

b. Mr. Holmes also indicated this property, as well as others in the area, may be utilizing curb cuts that run afoul of the zoning regulations (curb cut at this property was originally granted for a garage that was later torn down).  However, he is more interested in the committee establishing a standard way of responding to new public space violations, and being able to monitor such cases.

c. One problem cited is the lack of police enforcement since it is difficult to get MPD to focus on this issue.  Ms. Nixon informed the committee she would be available to help with any difficulties contacting the right person at MPD to help with enforcement.

d. Messrs. Brown and Mahmud of the committee agreed to work on Mr. Holmes’ request.
2. 35 8th Street NE

a. Kent Plutke informed the committee he has spent some time researching public space violations in our community, particularly those involving cars parked illegally in driveways.
b. At this property in particular, a resident is utilizing a pre-existing curb cut which once provided access to the backyard (this is no longer the case) to park a car with a Michigan license plate illegally on public space.

c. Mr. Plutke also provided the committee with photos of other neighbors in the area illegally parking their cars on driveways constituting public space.

d. The committee informed Mr. Plutke it would be best for him to present his request to ANC 6C since the properties he cited are located in that ANC.  Mr. Mahmud recommended he contact Alan Kimber, commissioner in ANC 6C, if he is unsure who the commissioner is for his SMD.  However, the committee indicated his concerns would also be addressed generally in this ANC as well, as was indicated earlier to Mr. Holmes.

E. Request by Ms. Nelson of ANC 6A to review possible public space violation at 29 15th Street NE

1. Mr. Mahmud passed around copies of photos provided by Ms. Nelson which show the utility meter at this property is installed on the fence, rather than on the building as regulations require.

2. The committee agreed to recommend the ANC send a letter to DDOT’s public space administrator requesting enforcement.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to draft the letter.

3. Recommendation: Send letter to DDOT Public Space Administrator regarding public space violation (utility meters not installed on building) at 29 15th Street NE.
F. Follow up on November 2006 letter to DDOT re: Streetscape Project Construction
1. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee he would like an update from DDOT on planning for construction of the H Street/Benning Road streetscape project.  More specifically, he would like to follow up on the letter the ANC sent in November (a copy of the letter was passed around) of last year indicating, among other things, the ANC’s desire for DDOT to formulate an effective parking mitigation strategy for H Street merchants and residents during construction.

2. The committee agreed to recommend the ANC send a letter to DDOT requesting an update on the streetscape construction schedule and the other items cited in the November 2006 letter.  Mr. Mahmud volunteered to draft the letter.
3. Recommendation: Send letter to DDOT following up on November 2006 letter regarding H Street/Benning Road construction scheduled to begin this Spring.
G. Traffic calming and parking applications
1. Mr. Schultheiss informed the committee he has no applications to recommend at this time.  However, he had a chance to walk SMD 6A01 with Raphael Marshall where he discovered there is concern surrounding the lack of parking for customers picking up food at Horace & Dickie’s near 12th and H Street.

H. Citywide Pedestrian Master Plan
1. Mr. Schultheiss informed the committee his employer is currently working with city government to implement a citywide pedestrian safety plan.  All community members are encouraged to provide feedback on the project via a website set up for the study.  Mr. Schultheiss will distribute additional information on the project via email.
I. Final Capitol Hill Transportation Study is available at the Northeast, Southeast and MLK Library branches
1. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee Chris Delfs of DDOT was kind enough to provide our committee with a copy of the final study as well.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to make the plan available for interested committee members.

2. Mr. Mahmud indicated an interest in setting up a project priority list for our ANC.  His hope is to get a better understanding of such things as ANC 6A’s allocated budget for specific plan projects in the coming year.  Our committee will work on this issue in the coming months.

J. Proposal to establish joint Zoning/Public Space Patrols with the Economic Development & Zoning Committee
1. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee he has spoken to Drew Ronneberg, chair of ED&Z, about establishing SMD patrols for our ANC.  Basically, these patrols would be responsible for reporting on such things as zoning and public space violations.

2. Mr. Lovitt indicated the committees should provide SMD patrols with a list of common violations.

3. Ms. Nixon informed the committee the Public Safety Committee would also be interested in participating in the SMD patrols.

4. The following TPS Committee members expressed an interest in volunteering for SMD patrols:
a. Sean Lovitt (6A08)

b. Lance Brown (6A07)

c. DeLania Hardy (6A02)

d. Bill Schultheiss (6A06)
V. Adjourn meeting at 8:50 pm
